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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

January 7, 2009. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson and Marty Bruns. Staff present: Police Chief, Dennis Marks; City Engineer, Dick Ransom, and Community Development Director, Mark Powers. Guests: Daniel Hoffman, Leo Bonfaz, and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer.

Marty Bruns moved the approval of the agenda, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.
Marty Bruns moved the approval of the consent agenda:  Approval of bills; Meeting Minutes: Regular Meetings 11/19/08, 12/01/08 & 12/17/08; Budget Work Session 12/15/08; Received & Filed minutes of Library 12/09/08, Park & Recreation 12/09/08 & Water 12/16/08; City Engineer’s Report; Mayor’s Report. Linda Bendixen questioned if the City should be paying for the Kiwanis Annual dues for four (4) employees. Linda Bendixen moved to remove the Kiwanis bill from the consent agenda to discuss further, second by Dick Olson. Marty Bruns moved the approval of the consent agenda with the removal of the Kwania’s bill, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.
2009 Mayoral Re-Appointment of Board Members 
Marty Bruns moved the approval of the re-appointment of Planning & Zoning Board Member Ron Reichert for a 5-year terms ending 2013, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried.
Dick Olson moved the approval of the re-appointment of Park & Recreation Commission Members as follows: Joe Helle- 2-year term ending 2010, Larry Eveland- 2-year term ending 2010, and Deb Theis 2-year term ending 2010, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 

Linda Bendixen moved the approval of the re-appointment of Water Board member Charlie Fridal 6-year term ending 2014, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the re-appointment of Board of Adjustment Frank Glaser- 5-year term ending 2013, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

Dick Olson moved the approval of the re-appointment of License/Appeal Board Members Brad A’hearn and Wayne Winn for a 3-year term ending 2011, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

Linda Bendixen moved the approval of the re-appointment of History Committee Roberta Hamdorf for a 3-year term ending 2011, Jerry Seifried 3-year term ending 2011, Edith Wheeler 3-year term ending 2011, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. 

Linda Bendixen moved the re-appointment of Housing Inspection Board Members Gail Winker 3-year term ending 2011, second by Bob Rampulla.  
City Sidewalk Installation for 137 E Boyson Road, 995 Terry Ave, 1420 Stamy Road, and 109/111 Blairsferry Crossing
City Engineer, Dick Ransom and Community Development Director, Mark Powers presented a memo that provided information concerning three (3) specific areas 137 E. Boyson Road, 994 Terry Ave. 1420 Stamy Road, and 109/111 Blairsferry Crossing) where sidewalk installation is necessary and would provide connectivity within these areas. The sidewalk along Boyson Road would connect Dry Run Creek Ct. to a school bus stop in front of the apartments west of Terry Ave. The others would complete the sidewalk connections in those areas. Community Development Director requested that the council give serious consideration to ordering the construction of permanent sidewalks upon each of the properties under Chapter 136 of the City Code, Section 136.06 that orders the owner to construct a permanent sidewalk upon any street or court and may specially assess the cost of such improvement to abutting property owners in accordance with the provisions of Chapter 384 of the Code of Iowa with a completion date of June 1, 2009.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION # 09-001 ordering the construction of permanent sidewalk upon Lot Seven (7) Parkside First Addition (137 East Boyson Road) with a completion date of June 1, 2009, second by Bob Rampulla. 

 Roll call vote:

AYES: Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
Resolution #09-001 adopted.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #09-002 ordering the construction of permanent sidewalk upon Lot Eight (8) Dry Creek Condo (995 Terry Avenue) with a completion date of June 1, 2009, second by Nancy Melsa 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: None 

Resolution #09-002 adopted. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #09-003 ordering the construction of a permanent sidewalk upon Lot Seven (7) Stamy Industrial Park Second Addition (1420 Stamy Road) with a completion date of June 1, 2009, second by Dick Olson

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson

NAYS: None
Resolution #09-003 adopted. 
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-004 ordering the construction of a permanent sidewalk upon Lot One (1) Heritage Green 5th Addition and Lot Two (2) Heritage Green Fifth Addition (109/111 Blairsferry Crossing) with a completion date of June 1, 2009, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None 
Resolution #09-004 adopted. 

Acquisition Plat Accepting City R-O-W for Longfellow 6th and 7th Addition
City Engineer, Dick Ransom presented a memo in regards to a small section of land between Longfellow Square 6th and 7th Additions that was not recorded within either final plat. Ransom explained that the plats were prepared by two (2) different surveyors. The plat for 7th Addition was prepared from the information contained in the City’s record for the 6th Addition and when the 6th Addition was recorded it was modified by reducing the road right of way which created the gap. Ransom stated that it was important that the City accept the warranty deed by resolution as street right of way and record both the deed and the resolution to correct the gap. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-005 acceptance of warranty deed Dina Court (Gap in) RIGHT-OF-WAY (Longfellow Square 6th Addition and Longfellow Square 7th Addition), second by Bob Rampulla.  
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None

Resolution #09-005 adopted.  

Authorizing Light Installation & Acceptance of Monthly fee for 106 2nd Avenue &; Corner of Clark & 2nd Avenue
The City Council has deemed it necessary to install two (2) street lights at the locations of 106 2nd  Ave. and at the intersection of Clark Street and 2nd Avenue due to the streets being very dark after the nearby business’ shut their lights off at closing time. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-006 authorizing the installation of street lights at 106 2nd Avenue and at the intersection of Clark and 2nd Avenue with no cost to the City and approving the monthly fee, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen

NAYS: None 

Resolution #09-006 adopted. 

2009 Council Meeting Schedule 

Council reviewed the 2009 Regular City Council meeting Schedule for 2009. Linda Bendixen made one recommendation to change the June 17, 2009 meeting to June 16, 2009 to allow for the City Council to attend the opening event of Hog Wild Days. All members present agreed with Linda Bendixen’s recommendation.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #09-007 approving the Hiawatha City Council Regular meeting schedule for 2009, second by Linda Bendixen. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen 

NAYS: None

Resolution #09-007 adopted. 

Fay M. Clark Memorial Park-Playground Equipment

Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole reviewed specifications and cost of playground equipment for Fay M. Clark Memorial Park. Quotes ranged from $42,876.00-$50,250.00. Cole also noted that the Park & Recreation Commission have reviewed and selected a plan for playground equipment to be installed just north of the Fay M. Clark Memorial Park parking lot. This area has been measured to ensure that the equipment will fit with the appropriate amount of fall space and would not interfere with the disc golf games. Cole stated this project has been included in the 2008-2009 Capital Improvement Plan and requested council’s approval to purchase the playground equipment from low bidder Boland Recreation at the cost of $42,876.00. Cole also requested the authorization of a 10% down payment to hold the 2008 rate for the equipment. Installation to be completed by the summer of 2009.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #09-008 approving the purchase and installation of playground equipment for Fay M. Clark Memorial from Boland Recreation at a cost not to exceed $42,876.00 and authorize a 10% down payment, second by Dick Olson. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None 

Resolution #09-008 adopted. 

Fay M. Clark Memorial Park-Pedestrian Access Sidewalk and Landscaping
Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole reviewed with the council the need to install a pedestrian access sidewalk along Miller Road. Cole had asked the Street Department to install the pedestrian access sidewalk with an estimated cost of $10,650.00.  Cole asked the City Council to approve the installation of the pedestrian access sidewalk and also noted that this project is included in the 2008-2009 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP). Work to be completed by the summer of 2009. Cole also noted that with the remaining dollars (about $4,500) in the CIP would provide the funds for the landscaping along the creek bed at Fay M. Clark Memorial. 
Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #09-009 authorizing the installation of a pedestrian access sidewalk along Miller Road with a cost not to exceed $10,650.00, second by Dick Olson. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None

Resolution #09-009 adopted. 

New Large Group Pavilion Rental Form 

Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole spoke with the council regarding a new large group pavilion rental form and fee. Ms. Cole stated that pavilion rentals have increased in the past year, along with the increases in the amount of people attending the rentals. The Park & Recreation Department has seen parties of 200-300 in a pavilion with capacity of 80-100. The Park & Recreation Commission has reviewed the Large Group Pavilion Rental Form with an increased rental fee of $35.00. The rental fee for large groups would be $35.00 at time slot rather than the normal $25.00 and &90.00 for the day rather then the normal $60.00. Ms. Cole also noted to the council, that if the rental is over 300 they will not be allowed usage. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #09-010 approving the required Large Group Pavilion Rental form and rental fee of $35.00 (one time slot) and $90.00 (a whole day), second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: None   
Resolution #09-010 adopted.
Police Department- 2009 Vehicle Purchase

Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested council approval for the purchase of a new vehicle. The Police Department was scheduled to replace a patrol vehicle in 2009. The replacement schedule is set up so each patrol vehicle is cycled out every three years. This has worked well to minimize repair costs while retaining a good trade in value on the vehicles. Unit #830 (trade in vehichle) is a 2006 model year Ford Crown Victoria Police Interceptor. 
The City received the following quotes:

Zimmerman Ford 2009 Crown Victoria $22,256 less trade in $6,000         $16,256.00

Junge Ford 2009 Crown Victoria $22,258 less trade in $4,280                      17,978.00 

Ed Strivers Ford 2009 Crown Victoria $20,912 less trade in $3,250.00        17,662.00
State Bid 2009 Crown Victoria                                                                       21,390.00
Chief Marks recommends the low bid from Zimmerman Ford in the amount of $16,256.00.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #09-011 authorizing the replacement of the Hiawatha Police Department 2006 Ford Crown Victoria with a 2009 Crown Victoria at a cost not to exceed $16,256.00 from Zimmerman Ford of Cedar Rapids, Iowa, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None

Resolution #09-011 adopted. 

8th Avenue Water Main & Subdrain Project 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends council approval of Pay Estimate #1 for the 8th Avenue Water Main & Subdrain Project in the amount of $37,247.05 to Tschiggfrie Excavating Co. of Dubuque.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-012 approving Pay Estimate #1 for the 8th Avenue Water Main & Subdrain Project in the amount of $37,247.05  to Tschiggfrie Excavating, second by Bob Rampulla. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None
Resolution #09-012 adopted. 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom discussed Change Order #1 for the 8th Avenue Water Main & Subdrain Project with a deduct amount of $13,873.01. Ransom explained this deduct reflects quantity adjustments as dictated by construction and removes bid items 7, 12, 23, 24, 27, and 28. These items were not able to be completed due to the cold weather and frozen grade; the work would need to be completed in the spring and can be completed by obtaining competitive quotes. Ransom also noted that the change order also included the work required to adjust the sanitary sewer service line at 200 8th Avenue that was in conflict with the new water main and work required to insulate water service lines at 205 and 207 8th Avenue due to existing shallow depth. 

Council member, Linda Bendixen asked if there was a penalty assessed due to the contract being met. Ransom responded to Bendixen’s question by stating that Tschiggfrie was willing to complete the project, but due to the cold weather Ransom did not want them pouring concrete. City Engineer, Dick Ransom was the one who pulled them from the project and because of that there would be no penalty. 

Ransom additionally stated that the council could continue the contract with Tschiggfrie and have them come back in the spring to complete the work if they did not want to go out for quotes in the spring.

Council requested a revised completion date. 
Marty Bruns moved to postpone Change Order #1 for the 8th Avenue Water Main & Subdrain Project for further investigation, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried. 

Due to the postponement of Change Order #1 the council was unable to continue with Pay Estimate #2 for the 8th Avenue Water Main & Subdrain Project.
Christmas Decorations for North Center Point Road

City Clerk, Kim Downs spoke to the council regarding purchasing additional Christmas wreaths for the new light fixtures on North Center Point Road Streetscape Project. Earlier the council discussed adding candelabras to the city’s original wreaths (38) and purchasing an additional 36 for the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project between Boyson Road and the railroad tracks. 

Cost to add candelabras are as follows: 

Refitting:           New Candles                    $110.00

                          Labor & materials              175.00
                          Total                                   285.00  (2008)
New candled wreaths would cost:              $480.00  (2009)

Council instructed staff to research additional options and review during the budget process.

Fire Deputy Chief -EMS Position
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested council consent to appoint Andrew Sweeny as Fire Deputy Chief-EMS, effective January 12, 2009 as a full time employee at a rate of $19.08/$39,691.00 (exempt employee) (Grade D1-Step 1 of the FY-09 Pay Plan) with benefits. 
Bob Rampulla moved the consideration of granting council consent appointing Andrew Sweeny as the Fire Deputy Chief-EMS at a rate of $19.08/$39,691.00 with benefits, effective 1/12/09, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried. 

Park Maintenance Position

Park & Recreation Director requested council consent regarding the hiring of Rick Wolfe as the fulltime Park Maintenance employee, effective January 8,, 2009 as a fulltime employee at a rate of $14.70 an hour (non exempt) (Grade A5-Step 6 of the FY-09 Pay Plan) with benefits. 
Dick Olson moved the consideration of granting council consent hiring Rick Wolfe as the Park Maintenance employee at a rate of $14.70 with benefits, effective 1/08/09, second Marty Bruns. Motion carried.

Temporary Office Position

City Clerk, Kim Downs informed the City Council of the hiring of a temporary office employee to fill in for front line staff due to absences at a rate of $12.00, no benefits. Currently Judy McGrath is working for the Water Department to fill in for Water Clerk I. Council chose not to act on the hiring of the Temporary Office position. Council stated that they felt this was an internal decision.
Kiwanis-Annual Fees
Bob Rampulla moved the approval to pay the annual Kiwanis fees for four (4) staff members, second by Marty Bruns. (AYES-0 NAYS-5). Motion denied. 
Bob Rampulla adjourned the meeting at 8:35 PM, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried. 
                                                                                              _____________________________







               Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST: ______________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk


